MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
April 24-25, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, April 24-25, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; and Mr. David Tufaro. Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools, arrived late to the meeting. Mr. Calvin Disney was absent from the meeting and Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral was absent on Tuesday, April 24 and attended the meeting on Wednesday, April 25, 2007.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 10)

Approval of Minutes of March 27-28, 2007 

Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for March, 2007
Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.04.06.07 (AMEND) 
Student Transportation
ELECTRONIC DOCUMENT SYSTEMS FOUNDATION’S INNOVATION IN CONTINUING EDUCATION AWARD
Dr. Sanders explained that a member of the MSDE’s Correctional Education Program received national recognition for the quality of his work performed on behalf of the citizens of Maryland. He asked Mr. Mark Mechlinski, Director, Correctional Education Program, to introduce the award recipient – Mr. Charles Benjamin, Printing Instructor at the Occupational Skills Training Center. He also introduced Mr. Benjamin’s supervisor, Mr. Ken Weiden.
Mr. Weiden explained that the Correctional Education Program was established to provide incarcerated adults with a complete educational program: academic instruction, occupational instruction, special education and related services as well as advanced learning opportunities. He said that Mr. Benjamin is an instructor at the Occupational Skills Training Center (OSTC) in Baltimore City which is dedicated solely to occupational preparation. Mr. Weiden explained that Mr. Benjamin has placed more than 120 inmates in jobs in the printing industry. He introduced Mr. Art Stovall, President of the Printing and Graphic Arts Association of the Mid-Atlantic Area, who praised Mr. Benjamin’s work for “turning out good people.”

Mr. Benjamin stated that he has never been so gratified as to work at OSTC with a population of adults who want to learn and want to work. He thanked the Department staff and the State Board for their support.

Dr. Root said, “Please accept the congratulations and appreciation from the Maryland State Board of Education.”

2007 EDUCATION TECHNOLOGY INVENTORY
The Deputy State Superintendent reminded the Board of the work of the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education (MBRT) in providing support to the Department and advocating for the instructional use of technology and its potential for improving the analytical and critical thinking skills of students. He introduced June Streckfus, MBRT Executive Director and Robert Marshall, Chair, MBRT Committee on Technology in Education to review the 13th Annual Inventory of Technology in Maryland Schools. Dr. Sanders said that ten years ago only seven percent of classrooms in Maryland were connected to the Internet and that today, 100 percent of classrooms are connected. He described Mr. Marshall as “an outstanding business person and wonderful public servant.”
Mr. Marshall explained that the most recent technology survey was just completed and that the State is ahead of its goal of three students to one computer in every classroom at the elementary level and one student to one computer at the secondary level. He discussed the findings of the survey noting a digital divide in 2006 between students in high poverty schools and low poverty schools in the area of manipulating, analyzing and interpreting information. He also noted that classroom usage in key areas continues to show minimal gains and limited progress with higher level, critical thinking activities.
As a result of the survey, the following recommendations are provided:

· Laser focus on maximizing use of technology as a tool – integrated with curriculum. Research, identify and implement best practices – innovate breakthrough strategies as necessary

· Develop improved technology tool to measure real  use of technology in the classroom and correlate to student learning performance

· Align high quality professional development to needs

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Mr. Marshall said that teacher and administrator usage of technology is generally very similar. 

In response to a question about the possible negatives related to use of technology by students, Ms. Jayne Moore, Director, Instructional Technology & School Library Media, Division of Instruction, explained that students are told to use a variety of resources in their work and that the Internet provides that variety of resources through publications, books and other written materials. Mr. Tufaro questioned whether there is a way to incorporate into the inventory, the impact of students using only the Internet for research. Ms. Moore said that this could be incorporated in the inventory document.

Dr. Sanders reported that he and the State Superintendent had visited a school recently where students were using original source documents for their research. 

In response to a concern expressed by Mr. Butta, Ms. Streckfus said that it is critical that colleges and universities provide education students with the needed technology training. She said it is important for teachers to have the time to learn the various software and, more importantly, to make sure that the technology is effective.

Dr. Root expressed the Board’s appreciation to Mr. Marshall for his hard work and support to education. 

Dr. Grasmick arrived to the meeting and noted that this is the last report that Mr. Marshall will provide and expressed her gratitude for his leadership in this effort and for the system that he put in place to enable the Department to collect this data. Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented a gift to Mr. Marshall. She also expressed her appreciation to Ms. Streckfus for her work and support of this effort. 
MARYLAND TECHNOLOGY PLAN

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that Ms. Moore, Mr. Marshall, and Ms. Streckfus presented the draft of a new updated plan for educational technology to the Board in December. She explained that since that time the plan had been presented to other groups and is now presented to the Board for adoption. 
Ms. Moore introduced Melissa Woods, Director, Technology Management and Planning, Montgomery County Public Schools, and reported on adjustments made to the plan as a result of input from stakeholders. She said that adult education was omitted from the plan, limiting it to pre-kindergarten to 12. She said that the timeline for measuring technological literacy of teachers, students and school-based administrators was extended. Ms. Moore said that the plan calls for certification for technology literacy and noted the importance of professional development and technology maintenance. 

Ms. Woods explained that local school system personnel provided a great deal of input into this plan and that the targets in the plan are challenging but that they are the right thing to do for students. She said that local school boards all agreed to align their technology plans with this one and expressed support on behalf of all of the school system personnel. 
Dr. Grasmick recommended the Board accept the plan as drafted.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board accepted the Maryland Technology Plan. (In favor – 10)

STATUS REPORT ON ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION
The Superintendent noted the high level of visibility of issues related to the environment and introduced Rebecca Bell, Specialist, Environmental Education, Division of Instruction, and Karen Harris, Principal, Pot Springs Elementary School in Baltimore County. Ms. Harris introduced three of her students, Lily Klein, Gretel Swartz and Isabel Griffith who were with her to discuss environmental education projects on which they have worked. 
Ms. Harris reported on the following goals of the environmental education program:
· Produce high performing environmentally literate students;

· Provide at least one meaningful watershed experience for every student in elementary, middle and high school;

· Ensure that teachers are prepared to implement effective instructional programs; and

· Create schools that model best environmental practices.

The three students described the various projects undertaken in their classrooms such as making artificial reefs, recycling, and serving as Chesapeake Bay ambassadors. Ms. Harris explained that these projects incorporate the teaching of mathematics, reading and science and expressed her pride in the students.

In response to a concern by Mr. Frazee, Ms. Bell said that the Department is working to expand environmental education programs into the high schools.

Dr. Grasmick noted that Ms. Bell was very instrumental in lobbying the General Assembly to provide funding for environmental education. She thanked Ms. Bell for her work and dedication to this issue.
Dr. Pizzigati thanked the students and the school personnel and said “this is about learning opportunities and thinking creatively.” On behalf of the Board, Mr. Brooks thanked and commended the presenters.

HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS: INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPORT
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Dan Cunningham who will be joining the Department as Director of Instructional Assessment. She noted that Dr. Cunningham is an experienced educator and is currently the Deputy Superintendent in Frederick County Public Schools. Dr. Cunningham said that he believes in and appreciates the quality of his own education in Maryland public schools and said that he is committed to working hard for the Department, Board and students in Maryland. 
Dr. Root reminded Board Members that last month they were briefed by representatives from the Charles and Howard County Public School Systems on the steps implemented to assist students to succeed on the High School Assessments. He introduced Dr. Joe Hairston, Superintendent, Baltimore County Public School System, (BCPSS) and Dr. Jerry Weast, Superintendent, Montgomery County Public School System, (MCPSS) to make similar presentations for their respective school systems. He asked Board Members to withhold questions and discussions until both presentations were completed.
Dr. Hairston introduced Dr. Sonja Diaz, the new Chief Academic Office for the BCPS and Dr. Rita Fromm, his Chief of Staff.   He then proceeded to discuss Baltimore County’s Interventions for Student Success on the High School Assessments (HSA). He listed the BCPSS Standards: 1) Academic rigor; 2) Effective teachers; 3) Data Warehouse; and 4) Effective use of resources. Dr. Hairston noted the importance of working with students on the areas covered in the HSA beginning in elementary school and continuing through high school. He presented graphs depicting HSA results from 2003 – 2006 broken down by subject area. He noted “the larger the school system, the greater the challenge.” Dr. Hairston explained the dual-pronged interventions being done for students before and after they take the HSA and noted that adjustments and decisions are being made based on test scores. He reported on the various interventions such as the HSA web site, HSA hot line, HSA progress reports, HSA readiness seminars and HSA systemic notification. Dr. Hairston said that his School Board is very conscientious about the HSA and are actively involved in overseeing what is being done to assist students. Dr. Hairston summarized by saying that he has mandated the elimination of low level courses and is focusing on reaching students in the elementary and middle schools to prepare them for the HSA. 
Dr. Jerry Weast, Superintendent of Schools, MCPSS, introduced Mrs. Rebecca Amani-Dove, Assessment Specialist for the MCPS; Ms. Allison Serino, Principal, A. Mario Loiederman Middle School; and, Thomas Anderson, Principal, John F. Kennedy High School. He said that the MCPSS is very interested in how to measure student achievement and what can be done to enable students to get into community colleges without remediation. He explained that fifty percent of graduates currently need remediation prior to entering community colleges. He enumerated the high numbers of special education, English Language Learners and students living in poverty that attend Montgomery County Public Schools. He explained that all students in the County are required to take the HSA to enable teachers to assess what the students need to learn. He urged the need to adapt the tests to special needs students. He expressed the school system staff’s concern with the special needs of many African-American and Latino students.
Ms. Amani-Dove discussed the Strategic Monitoring/Intervention Process for students who need help. She said that they provide a website which shows students their performance on the tests and provides them with the corrected information. She explained that unofficial transcripts are provided to parents to recruit their support and assistance with their student. 

Dr. Weast distributed materials that are provided to parents and school counselors which answer questions surrounding the HSA. He stated that the largest numbers of students are found in ninth grades in Maryland and in the country because of the high failure rate in that grade level. He said that the school system is working on this issue. 
Mr. Anderson said that his school staff investigate a low performing student’s background and prepare specific interventions for each student. Dr. Weast reiterated the need for tests to be custom tailored to fit each child’s needs. 

Dr. Grasmick said it is very reinforcing to hear the presentations by these superintendents and the previous two superintendents and their absolute dedication to helping students through customizing of data. She thanked the superintendents for their presentations.
In response to a question by Mr. Frazee, Dr. Hairston said that his school system prepared a Hotline which provides students with information about the HSA and noted that there is a TV program which provides strategies and practices for the HSA. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Hairston said that he was asked to discuss the HSA with members of the General Assembly and that they felt very strongly that the HSA was unfair to certain groups of students. Dr. Hairston said that it is imperative to reach students in the early grades to prepare them for the test. He expressed his concern that the MSA is not aligned with the HSA. 

Dr. Weast said that it is so difficult to make “one size fit all.” He said that this issue is very complex but that measuring student performance is the right thing to do. He expressed his commitment to work with the State Superintendent and the Department on this issue. Dr. Weast also said that he is in favor of releasing students from taking the HSA who pass the AP and IB exams. He noted that a large amount of responsibility is placed on teachers and stressed the need for higher salaries and more professional development for teachers.
In response to a question by Ms. Miles, Dr. Weast said that the most important task in education is to teach children to read by second grade. He noted the following three items necessary to motivate students:

1. Safe environment

2. Great relationship with an adult

3. A pathway to the next level

In response to a concern expressed by Ms. Miles regarding the lack of parental involvement, Dr. Weast said that it is important to provide parents with meaningful and up-to-date data on their child’s progress. 

Mr. Brooks queried, “How do we get the public to understand that the status quo is not working?”

Dr. Weast agreed that it is important to make the public aware of the need for schools to prepare students for the global economy and that the country needs more than we are requiring of our students. Dr. Hairston said, “If I wait for you to tell me that I have to do a better job, it is too late.” Dr. Grasmick said that the status quo will destroy our country.
Dr. Allen expressed the need to work with very young parents to convince them of the importance of investing in their children’s education.

Dr. Pizzigati said she is impressed with this presentation and agrees with the customization of interventions for certain students. In response to a question by her, Dr. Hairston said that children understand and respond to anyone who is helping them.

Dr. Root thanked the presenters and applauded the attention given to students who are on the cusp of passing or failing.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, 
Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Butta, 
and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on
Tuesday, April 24, 2007, in Conference Room 8, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All 
board members were present except Dr. Maria Torres-Queral and Calvin Disney.  In attendance were 
Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for 
Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy 
State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to 
the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also 
present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:50 p.m. (In favor 10).

There were seven appeals reviewed in executive session:


· Kelly C. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early kindergarten entry  

· Andalem M. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early kindergarten entry

· Joyce N. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education - homeless student status

· Parents Organizational Group of the Dr. Roland N. Patterson Sr. Academy v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners - school closure

· Johanna S. v. Howard County Board of Education - removal from Pre-k

· Robert W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer 

· Robert W. and Mary Jane B. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - denial of entry into Gifted and Talented program

Opinions will be issued in an upcoming Board meeting.


The Board authorized the issuance of six opinions.  

· Lorraine Folkman v. Charles County Board of Education - employee termination

· D. H. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early kindergarten entry

· M. J. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education- student transfer

· M. O. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· K. W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer 

· Piscataway Creek Montessori Communities, Inc. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education - denial of charter school application


Liz Kameen updated the Board on matters in litigation concerning Montgomery County Public School 
System; Talbot County Public School System; and a federal court case, McFadden v. Dr. Grasmick.


Dr. Grasmick discussed personnel issues related to Prince George’s County.

The Board discussed holding special work sessions focused on HSA issues, but made no formal 
decision. The Board discussed one Internal Board Management issue concerning orientation of new board members.


Staff exited the Executive Session at 1:55 p.m.  The Board then proceeded to meet individually with 

Dr. Grasmick and Mr. South to review the results of their annual performance evaluations.


The executive session ended at 2:50 p.m.

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 3:00 p.m.

WELLNESS POLICY UPDATE
Dr. Grasmick introduced Robin Ziegler, Chief, School & Community Nutrition Programs Branch, and Stewart Eidel, Chief, Professional Development and Technical Assistance Section, School & Community Nutrition Programs Branch, to provide the Board with the results of a review conducted and completed this year on the wellness policies of local school systems.

Mr. Eidel reported on a timeline for nutrition and wellness activities occurring since 2004 with the reauthorization of the Child Nutrition and Women Infants and Children Act requiring that all school systems participating in the National School Lunch Program develop and approve a local wellness policy by July 1, 2006.. He stated that in school systems there are many people working on the wellness of students and that by creating a policy on wellness, school system staff was forced to write specific policies dealing with the whole child. Mr. Eidel said that 100 percent of the wellness policies addressed vended and a la carte foods sold within and outside of the school meals program. He reported that the policies were required to address nutrition, physical activity and nutrition guidelines and that all school systems complied. He noted that all school systems addressed health services in a separate policy. Mr. Eidel reported that the review showed that all school systems have a Family and Community Staff Member. He reported that 75 percent of the school systems addressed the implementation and evaluation of the policy. Mr. Eidel said that the next step is to provide feedback, best practices and resources to local superintendents.
Dr. Pizzigati requested an outline of the changes made to policies in the school systems. Dr. Grasmick said that a chart will be provided for State Board members to evaluate. In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that it is difficult to show the changes in vending machine offerings without a baseline of what was previously provided in those machines.

Mr. Tufaro suggested that the State Board issue a comprehensive set of wellness guidelines to set the bar for local jurisdictions.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Mr. Eidel said that all school systems adopted the policy of locking all soda machines until the end of the school day. 

Dr. Root thanked the presenters for their work on child wellness.

Dr. Grasmick left the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments and introduced Dr. Jerome Dancis who commented on a Report on African American Males.
STATE LEGISLATIVE SUMMARY
Dr. Sanders introduced Renee Spence, Executive Director, Govermental Relations, to provide an update on the actions of the recently-concluded Maryland General Assembly. He reported that Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, is on leave but provided a summary of budgetary action taken last month and a written update to the Board. 
Ms. Spence reported that a bill passed in the final hour of the General Assembly Session which extended the Master Planning Process to allow for accountability for Thornton funding. She said that school systems will be required to provide annual updates until 2009. 
Ms. Spence said that there were more than 2500 pieces of legislation introduced of which 20 percent were closely monitored. She noted that much of the legislation focused on student attendance, truancy, discipline and expulsion. She also said that there was a great deal of focus on the impact of the Base Realignment and Closures (BRAC) on Maryland and its infrastructure. She reported that there were two pieces of legislation dealing with charter schools that did not come out of committee. 
Ms. Spence reported that the General Assembly reaffirmed its support of education policy remaining under the purview of the State Board. She also said that the legislature reaffirmed its confidence in the State Board dealing with HSA issues. Ms. Spence said that the Department agreed to hold five regional meetings to provide the public with an open forum to discuss HSA issues. She said that the Superintendent will create a workgroup to monitor these meetings. 
Ms. Spence reported on a bill dealing with rehiring retired teachers, a Service Employees International Union (SEIU) bill which mirrors federal requirements, a bill establishing a civics literacy commission, a dual enrollment grant program for students who are attending high school and community college. She reported that the General Assembly asked the K-16 Leadership Council to report back their recommendations on funding of students who are dually enrolled in high school and community college. 
Ms. Spence reported that a “Share the State Fair” bill passed providing school systems with funding for transportation of students to attend the State Fair. She said that the Department is responsible for implementing this program. She also reported that the Department will be required to conduct awareness campaigns for school counselors and pupil personnel workers on inhalant abuse and self mutilation by cutting.
Ms. Spence reported that legislation was passed which gave Prince George’s County a new system for electing school board members.  Legislation was also passed for Anne Arundel, which has an appointed school board, requiring that the executive nominating committee provide recommendations on appointments of school board members. She said that school board bills in Baltimore City, Baltimore County and Harford County were defeated.

Dr. Root congratulated and thanked Ms. Spence for her diligence and hard work during the 2007 General Assembly session.

Ms. Spence thanked the Board for the opportunity to work with Dr. Michial Gill and praised the work of her Assistant Denise Yarborough.
ADJOURNMENT

Dr. Root announced that the Board is invited to attend the Career and Technology Education Awards this evening. Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adjourned its meeting at 4:00 p.m. (In favor – 10)
RECONVENE

The Board reconvened at 9:07 a.m. on Wednesday, April 25, 2007. Mr. Disney was absent.  Dr. Queral arrived late.
Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Michael J. Connallen, Jr., the newly-appointed Secretary’s Regional Representative for the U.S. Department of Education. Mr. Connallen greeted Board members and stated that his function is to facilitate communication between the U.S. Department of Education and the State Board. 

Dr. Pizzigati introduced her husband, her son and her daughter-in-law who were in attendance at the meeting. 

Mr. Root announced that Dr. Grasmick was named one the most influential Marylanders in Education for 2007 by The Daily Record. Board members congratulated her.
COMAR 13A.02.07.03 ANNUAL AUDITS OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND FEDERAL AWARDS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Bob Crawford, Chief, Audit Office, to review the proposed change to the regulations pertaining to audits and financial statements submitted by local school systems. She recommended State Board adoption of the proposed amendments updating the reference documents cited in the financial audit requirements.

Mr. Crawford said that the General Assembly expressed its concerns through legislation relative to the use of funding provided to local school districts by the Thornton Commission. He said that this regulation reflects a very minor change and received no comments during the publication period.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Crawford explained that each local school system is required to provide two audits – one on federal expenditures and one on State expenditures.
Dr. Grasmick explained the budget process for the Baltimore City Public School System noting that the Department is not involved in the budget processes with local school systems. She said that during the past budget crisis in Baltimore City, the Department was asked to assist. She said that the Department provided only technical assistance and validation of the figures. 
Dr. Queral arrived to the meeting.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.02.07.03 Annual Audits of Financial Statements and Federal Awards. (In favor – 11)

CERTIFICATION TESTING – TEST ADOPTION AND SCORE AFFIRMATION
The Superintendent introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification & Accreditation, to brief them on new certification assessments that are being proposed to certify teachers providing Chinese language instruction. She recommended adoption of the two certification assessments in Mandarin Chinese and affirmation of the qualifying scores set for both tests.

Dr. Smeallie reported that his office is indebted to the staff of the American Council of Foreign Language Teachers (ACTFL) who provided oral and written proficiency tests to assess the proficiency of Maryland teachers of Chinese. They also recommended a qualifying score for each test. 

In response to a question by Ms. Cooper, Dr. Smeallie reported that a proctor is present during the oral proficiency test.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the two certification assessments in Mandarin Chinese and affirmed the qualifying scores set for both tests. (In favor – 11)

Dr. Root thanked Dr. Smeallie for his diligence in this matter.

PUBLIC LIBRARY CAPITAL PROJECT GRANT AWARDS
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that the 2006 General Assembly adopted legislation establishing a State grant program to assist in the funding of public library capital projects and that the Department was given the responsibility to administer the program. She introduced Ms. Irene Padilla, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Library Development and Services, to brief the Board on the establishment of that program and the results of the initial round of applications. She requested Board approval of the list of library capital projects and funding levels for the FY 2008 State budget.
Ms. Padilla provided background information and highlights of the various projects proposed for the library system. She reported that the original grant required that $5 million be included in the State budget in FY 2008 and thereafter but noted that during the 2007 session of the General Assembly the amount was reduced to $2.25 million. Ms. Padilla noted that the proposed projects include requests for renovations, added fire safety and system updates to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and replacements of furnishings and equipment. She said that demand far exceeds the proposed funding. 
She noted that due to the requirement of a fifty percent match by local governments or private sources, the grant encourages investments in the local libraries. 

Dr. Pizzigati noted the increasing number of partnerships between public schools and public libraries and stated that this program will help to solidify those partnerships. 

Dr. Grasmick stated that there is a definite connection between public schools and public libraries stating that the next presentation will highlight this connection. 

Ms. Padilla stated that county governments are required to sign a written agreement that the county governments will provide the agreed upon funding for these projects. 

In response to a question by Dr. Allen, Ms. Padilla said that mobile units are considered “mini facilities” which could service areas that don’t have library branches. In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Padilla said that the funds must be spent within two years after the grant award although there is provision to request a funding extension. 

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks in regard to the difference in funding requests and recommendations, Ms. Padilla said that the smaller requests were funded at 100 percent and the remaining funds were divided among the larger requests.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the list of library capital projects and funding levels for the FY 2008 State budget. (In favor – 11)
Dr. Grasmick said that the Department will submit the approved list of projects to the General Assembly and subsequently distribute the funds.

CELEBRATE LIBRARIES AND EARLY LEARNING
The Superintendent asked Ms. Padilla to remain at the dais and introduced Mr. Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, to inform the Board of an exciting new partnership between Public Libraries and the Department’s Early Childhood Development Division.

Dr. Grafwallner described a new program that provides bookmobiles to child care providers and training for librarians to work with pre-school children to prepare them for kindergarten with an emphasis on communities with children who need English learning programs.
Dr. Queral congratulated the staff on this endeavor and stressed the need to reach out to the Hispanic community. She noted how important these services are to immigrant families who are unfamiliar with the concept of a free public library. 

Dr. Root thanked the presenters for their important work.

Dr. Grasmick applauded Dr. Grafwallner’s dedication explaining that the recent transfer of the purchase of care program to his Division is unique to Maryland and involves thousands of children in these facilities. She explained that the transfer to the Department of the purchase of care program required a change in the computer system and caused difficulties in distributing payments to child care providers who often are extremely dependent on the payments to maintain their facilities. She noted that the Accounting Division has worked diligently to get the program up and running. She noted that Dr. Grafwallner’s staff has worked with utility companies to keep child care providers from having their services stopped. 
Dr. Grafwallner said that Department staff has been incredible during this crisis and that the issues have been stabilized. In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, he reported that some system issues are resolved and that some are in the process of being resolved. He explained that he made it clear to all vendors that their payments are a top priority. In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grafwallner said that it takes about ten business days for a provider to receive payment for services provided. 

Dr. Root thanked Dr. Grafwallner for his diligence and hard work during this difficult crisis.

FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE
Dr. Grasmick introduced Debra Lichter, Director, Departmental Coordination & National Legislation, to brief the Board on the status of federal legislation and the reauthorization of the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act. 

Ms. Lichter explained that she attended a Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO) conference recently noting that Maryland is ahead of most States in many areas of education. She said there was discussion on the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) reauthorization, and the fact that growth models are expected to be included in the law.

She explained that the House of Representatives requested a bill be written before the end of May regarding funding for testing of special populations such as special education and ESOL students. She noted that the CCSSO members discussed the creation of national standards to assist the country in competing in a global economy. She said that the group found that national standards for mathematics would be the recommended first step and that they all agree that standards should be considered national standards rather than federal standards.
In response to a question about funding from Dr. Queral, Ms. Lichter said that the discussions haven’t progressed to funding yet but that every state is required to do assessments which are costly. She explained that pooling this funding would reduce the costs to each state.

Mr. Tufaro suggested that there could be national assessments and states could set their own thresholds.

Dr. Grasmick said that the American Diploma Project has galvanized this issue and caused states to make mutual decisions.

Dr. Queral praised the effects of the NCLB and said that the United States cannot afford to fall behind in standards and assessments.

Ms. Lichter reported that the FY 2008 budget is currently being formulated and that the Senate and House have determined their domestic spending levels which include additional funding for education. She said that a Budget may be completed by September 30, 2007.

Ms. Lichter talked about the Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM) legislation, recently passed by the House of Representatives, which provides a scholarship program for teachers of math and science. Dr. Grasmick said that there has been continuous improvement in STEM funding through the NCLB. 

Board members thanked Ms. Lichter for her informative presentation.

BCPSS CHERRY HILL LEARNING ZONE PROPOSAL

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, CEO, Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS); Dr. Jeff Grotsky, Managing Partner, Towson University; Ms. Linda Chinnia, Chief Academic Officer, BCPSS; and Dr. Raymond Lorion, Dean of Education, Towson University, to provide information on a proposed new partnership with higher education and community groups and a new alternative governance structure for three Baltimore City Public Schools.
Dr. Grasmick explained that there are five schools in the Cherry Hill area including three that are currently in restructuring. She said that Towson University stepped forward with a vision to collaborate to provide the University’s expertise to assist the schools in this area. She explained that since three of the schools are in restructuring, she is recommending that the State Boar accept the general concept of a school system, university and community partnership.
Dr. Boston stated that this is a comprehensive view of changing schools to give more support. She said “we are looking for these schools not just to progress, but to excel.” She provided the names of the eight partner organizations and noted that this is a five-year commitment. She explained that the partners asked for autonomy in all areas of providing education to the students in the Cherry Hill area.

Mrs. Chinnia said that each of the schools will become a professional development school and will pilot co-teaching in special education. She noted the advantage of having the resources of the University.

Dr. Grotsky reported that the curricula will be aligned with the Voluntary State Curricula (VSC) and that assessments will be benchmarked quarterly. He explained that the staff will be reviewing student work across all grade levels on a weekly basis. 

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Grotsky stated that there are currently no other partnerships like this in the country. He described it as “no neighborhood left behind.” He noted that there are “empowerment” schools in New York City but that this endeavor will go beyond what has been done thus far. 
In response to another question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Boston said that these will be Baltimore City Schools but that staff will be recommended by the partners. She noted that BCPSS plans to abide by all union contracts and that all recommendations for staff will be approved by her.

Dr. Grasmick explained that a specific memorandum of understanding needs to be developed and then approved by the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners prior to being brought to the State Board for approval. 
In response to a question from Dr. Root, Dr. Boston said that the Memo of Understanding will be provided to her Board in May and will be submitted to the State Board at its May meeting.

Dean Lorean stated that the University is making a long-term commitment and expects to be held accountable. He said they will provide a report card by the end of August and have contracted with an external evaluator at Vanderbilt University.

In response to a question from Mr. Tufaro about staffing, Ms. Chinnia said that because the three schools are in restructuring, there are some options regarding alternative governance. She explained that in a couple of schools staff were zero-based allowing some staff to transfer and requiring others to transfer.

Mr. Tufaro said “the greatest support for the status quo is coming from the Baltimore Teachers Union. Unions in other jurisdictions are not that resistant.” He suggested that staff work with union leaders to discuss objectives for the schools noting that Baltimore City has a history of not putting the best teachers in the lowest performing schools. He described this program as a tremendous opportunity.
In response to a question by Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Grotsky said that some staff members were invited to stay at the schools and other were transferred. He noted that his staff will be attending a job fair this weekend to recruit teachers and that the teaching staff should be finalized by the end of June. The State Board asked for the final disposition of the teaching staff issue.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Lorean said that this program is not a perfect experimental design but rather a quasi-experimental design. He noted that the people working on this at Vanderbilt University are experts in evaluative design.

Mrs. Miles said that she is gratified to hear that Towson University said that its commitment will not end until the job is completed whether it is five years or longer. 

Mr. Brooks said “it is refreshing. We have to take risks. I want to commend you for going out boldly and proactively.”

Dr. Lorean explained that during his first year at Towson University, Dr. Grasmick asked him what he was going to do for the Baltimore City Public Schools. He stated that this is the definition of a metropolitan university.
Dr. Root said that the State Board welcomes their approach and that Towson University deserves the credit for spearheading the initiative. 

Dr. Lorean explained that this program will address all the needs of the children and families in the area. 

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board accepted the concept of a school system, university and community partnership with the understanding that additional necessary plans will be presented to the State Board for final approval. (In favor – 11)

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Root announced that Ms. Miles attended a conference sponsored by the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) and asked her give a brief update on the conference.

Ms. Miles said the conference focused on adolescent literacy. She said it was agreed that States need to set direction and policy on adolescent literacy and that a great deal of research and literature was shared at the conference. Ms. Miles said teams were selected and that the team from Maryland is to develop a report on adolescent literacy. She said that grants were offered to members to conduct their research. She noted that Maryland is a frontrunner in many areas of education and thanked the Board for the opportunity to work with members of other state boards on this important issue.

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions:
07-16
Lorraine Folkman v. Charles County Board of Education – employee termination (affirmed the local board’s decision)

07-17
D.H. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – early kindergarten entry (affirmed the local board’s decision)

07-18
M.J. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – student transfer (affirmed the local board’s decision)

07-19
M.O. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer (affirmed the local board’s decision)

07-20
K.W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer (affirmed the local board’s decision)

07-21
Piscataway Creek Montessori Communities, Inc. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – denial of charter (affirmed the local board’s decision)

Dr. Grasmick reported that she observed Mr. Goodall making a presentation to a class of students on “character counts” and described him as very motivating.  She said that the presentation and discussion provided an excellent learning opportunity for the students. Dr. Root commended him for dedicating his time and energy to this effort.

Dr. Root asked Mr. South to provide Board members with a copy of the internal guidelines on Board presentations.  He said that he would like for the Board to consider adopting these guidelines as an internal Board management policy at its next meeting.  
With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m. (In favor – 11)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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